Draft  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

June 7, 2006


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

June 7, 2006
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, June 7, 2006.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Bob Oakes; and Comr. Doug Remaley
COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Seth Lawless; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Chad Motz; 2006 Summer Season Lifeguards; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Andy Garman; Kevin Zorc; Christie Bliven; Karen Warlitner; Dave Masters; Ralph Calfee; John and Annette Ratzenberger; Lars Kent; Ronnie Roach; Carolina Holden; Courtney Gallop; Lyn Logan; Peebles Harrison; Mike Casey; Tommy Twiddy; Sheila Foster; Bebe Jordon; Roc Sansotta; Yogi Harper; Bo Taylor; Steve Miller; George Goodrich; Kevin Pain; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance.  

MODIFICATION TO AGENDA

It was Board consensus to modify the agenda and to remove item #13 (Consideration of storm debris removal contracts) from the Consent Agenda for separate discussion.

COMR. GRAY - INTRODUCTION OF NEW COAST GUARD MASTER CHIEF

Comr. Gray introduced new Master Chief Lars Kent who is stationed at the Coast Guard at Oregon Inlet.  Board members welcomed Master Chief Kent to the area.

INTRODUCTION OF 2006 SEASON LIFEGUARDS 

Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Ocean Rescue Captain Chad Motz.  Mr. Motz thanked Board members for their continued support of Ocean Rescue.  Each lifeguard introduced themselves.  On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon wished all lifeguards a safe summer. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE 

Town Attorney Ike McRee opened Audience Response.

Audience Response - Ralph Calfee

Ralph Calfee, spoke on behalf of the Sea Foam Motel owners concerning beach nourishment; he stated that they would like to operate the motel as long as possible; they support the Board's leadership to establish a beach nourishment program in spite of the logistical and financial hurdles to be overcome; they feel that if nourishment is not done and if erosion is allowed to continue, then the oceanfront will be littered with debris and the economic structure of the community will be undermined; they support and thank the Board for an investigation into the possibility of a beach nourishment dredging program.

Audience Response - Peebles Harrison

Peebles Harrison, YMCA chairman; requested Board consideration of a $5,000 donation for We Build People program at the YMCA; the donation would be used to fund scholarships for those who would like to attend YMCA programs but cannot afford it; and used for a summer camp for Nags Head children; their goal this year is $80,000 and he would like the Board to consider their request.

Audience Response - Ronnie Roach

Ronnie Roach; Southern Shores resident; spoke representing the YMCA to help raise funds for the We Build People program at the YMCA; summer camp is very important and is geared toward children aged 5 - 12.  

Audience Response - Carolina Holden

Caroline Holden; she expressed concern that US 158 in front of the Nags Head Elementary School is not 35 MPH which is what it should be for safety.

Audience Response - Dr. Lyn Logan

Dr. Lyn Logan; spoke on behalf of the YMCA budget request; YMCA camps provides a wonderful summer camp for the children; she spoke on behalf of the parents who would also benefit.

Audience Response - Courtney Gallop

Courtney Gallop, president of Gallop Funeral Services in Nags Head; she stated that the State Medical Examiner's office has approved Gallop Funeral Services to provide transport of dead bodies; she is requesting that the Board make it a priority to have a fair rotation between her and Twiford's funeral home in Manteo; she requested that staff draft a Town policy similar to the wrecker rotation service; she feels this would greatly benefit  the community.  

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced Audience Response closed.   

In response to Ms. Holden, Mayor Cahoon explained that the Town has requested that NC DOT establish a school zone on US 158 in front of the Nags Head Elementary School without a positive response.  She suggested that local NC DOT representative, Dare County Board Chair Stan White, be contacted concerning this issue.     

Mayor Cahoon explained further that everything else brought forward during Audience Response will be addressed/considered by the Board at the appropriate time.

PRESENTATION OF CERTIFICATES OF APPRECIATION - SAFETY WEEK VENDORS

Mayor Cahoon identified all the businesses who received Certificates of Appreciation for their support of the Town’s Safety Week.   Kentucky Fried Chicken representative Bebe Jordan was present and received her Certificate from Mayor Cahoon on behalf of the Board.

Fire Marshal/Safety Officer Kevin Zorc was directed by Mayor Cahoon to distribute the other Certificates to the appropriate vendors who contributed to the Town’s Safety Week as follows:   New York Pizza; Lou’s Deli; Applebee’s; Forbes Candy & Gifts; Subway; and Dunes Restaurant.

PRESENTATION OF NC STATE CERTIFICATES - POLICE DIVISION 

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron introduced Sgt. Kevin Brinkley who recently successfully completed the Administrative Officer's Management Program from NC State University.  Chief Cameron noted that Sgt.  Brinkley is the first Nags Head Police Officer to complete the program.  

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented the Certificate to Sgt. Brinkley.  Officer Brinkley thanked the Board for their support of this training.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEE WITH YEARS OF SERVICE

Finance Officer Kim Kenny introduced Christie Bliven who has completed three (3) years of service with the Town as Customer Service Coordinator.  

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon congratulated Ms. Bliven and presented her with a Cross Pen.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #11 to FY 05/06 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report 

-
Annual write off of water uncollectibles 

-
Approval of Minutes 

-
Consideration of Resolution in support of Nags Head Surf Fishing Club Tournament

-
Consideration of Resolution in support of National Incident Management System

-
Verification of Citizens Advisory Committee meeting schedule 

-
Consideration of storm debris removal contracts 

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider a zoning text amendment to Town Code Section 48-
07(c)(25)(C) Commercial/Residential Mixed Development regarding the requirement for a paved fire 
lane 

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley and Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented with the exception of item #13 (Consideration of storm debris removal contracts).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

Consideration of storm debris removal contracts (removed from Consent Agenda)

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to approve local contractor Coastal Contractors, Inc. for storm debris removal.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.   

Mayor Cahoon stated that all storm debris removal contracts will be considered during an upcoming Board meeting. 

A copy of Budget Adjustment #11, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The annual write-off of water uncollectibles memo from Christie Bliven, Water Services Coordinator, as approved, read in part as follows:

"At this time it is requested that the BOC approve the write-off of all accounts currently considered to be uncollectible.  A detailed list of these accounts is attached.

'The requested write-off is $153.40 for fiscal year 2005/2006.

'Also attached is a list of accounts of $50.00 or less that will be written off in June 2006 in the amount of $66.95.

'As in the past, if circumstances should change for any of these accounts, every effort will be made to recover the bad debt."

The resolution in support of the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club Tournament, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION REGARDING THE ISSUANCE OF BEACH DRIVING PERMITS FOR THE NAGS HEAD SURF FISHING TOURNAMENT TO BE HELD OCTOBER 4 - 7, 2006

'WHEREAS, the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club is sponsoring its annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament on October 4, 5, 6, and 7, 2006; AND

'WHEREAS, in accordance with Section 5-63 (b)(3) of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances, the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club submitted a request on May 24, 2006 for the Town of Nags Head to issue 282 (3 per team plus 42 for judges and scorers) short-term beach driving permits to the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club to be distributed to participants in its annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners that the Town of Nags Head is pleased to offer its assistance for the Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament again this year.

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED as follows:

1.
The Town Clerk is authorized to issue 282 short-term beach driving permits to the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club to be distributed to participants in its annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament to be held Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, and Saturday, October 4, 5, 6, and 7, 2006.   

'2.
These special permits will be valid for a four-day period from Wednesday, October 4, 2006, through Saturday, October 7, 2006.

'3.
Only three (3) shall be allowed per team fishing in the tournament.

'4.
The Nags Head Surf Fishing Club is responsible for the distribution of all short-term beach driving permits for the 2006 Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament.  No short-term permits for the tournament will be issued by Staff at Town Hall.

'5.
The name of the team and town to whom a permit is issued shall appear on each permit.

'6.
Prior to the start of the tournament, the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club shall provide the Nags Head Town Clerk with a list showing the team name or tournament official and the numbers of the permits issued to each.

'7.
A pamphlet (to be provided by the Town) on Regulations Governing Beach Vehicular Traffic in the Town of Nags Head shall be supplied with each permit distributed by Nags Head Surf Fishing Club.

'8.
Each permit shall be displayed on the inside front windshield on the passenger side of the vehicle, even if a normal Nags Head Beach Driving Permit is already displayed.

'9.
All three short-term beach driving permits MUST be in the possession of the team at all times.  The permits are not transferable.

'10.
The Town of Nags Head Beach Driving Ordinance is to be strictly enforced by the Nags Head Police Department.

'11.
Should the weather or high tide call for the closure of the beach or a section of the beach, the Town Manager will close the beach."

The resolution in support of National Incident Management System, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF NATIONAL INCIDENT MANAGEMENT SYSTEM (NIMS)

'WHEREAS, the President in Homeland Security Directive (HSPD)-5, directed the Secretary of the Department of Homeland Security to develop and administer a National Incident Management System (NIMS), which would provide a consistent nationwide approach for Federal, State, local, and tribal governments to work together more effectively and efficiently to prevent, prepare for, respond to, and recover from domestic incidents, regardless of cause, size, or complexity; AND

'WHEREAS, the collective input and guidance from all Federal, State, local, and tribal homeland security partners has been, and will continue to be, vital to the development, effective implementation, and utilization of a comprehensive NIMS; AND

'WHEREAS, it is necessary and desirable that all Federal, State, local, and tribal emergency agencies and personnel coordinate their efforts to effectively and efficiently provide the highest levels of incident management; AND

'WHEREAS, to facilitate the most efficient and effective incident management it is critical that Federal, State, local, and tribal organizations utilize standardized terminology; standardized organizational structures; interoperable communications; consolidated action plans; unified command structures, uniform personnel qualification standards, uniform standards for planning, training, and exercising, comprehensive resource management, and designated incident facilities during emergencies or disasters, AND

'WHEREAS, the NIMS standardized procedures for managing personnel, communications, facilities, and resources will improve the Town’s ability to utilize federal funding to enhance local agency readiness, maintain first responder safety, and streamline incident management processes; AND

'WHEREAS, the Incident Command System components of NIMS are already an integral part of various incident management activities throughout the State, including current emergency management training programs; AND

'WHEREAS, the North Carolina Emergency Response Commission, by unanimous vote, formally endorses the National Incident Management System for use i.e. incident management and emergency prevention, preparedness, training, response, recovery, and mitigation programs and activities.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that pursuant to the authority vested in me as Mayor by the Constitution and laws of the State of North Carolina, I do hereby establish the National Incident Management System (NIMS) as the Town standard for incident management for its use in daily operations, as well as disaster operations in The Town of Nags Head, I direct all departments to adopt and apply the NIMS for all routine, multi-company and agency incidents."

The agenda summary sheet with the revised Citizens Advisory Committee meeting schedule, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Board verification is requested for a new Citizens Advisory Committee meeting schedule.  At the April 5, 2006 Board of Commissioners meeting, it was Board consensus that quarterly CAC meetings instead of monthly meetings may mean more participation from non-resident property owners. 

'Request Board verification that the meeting schedule for future CAC meetings has been modified to the following:  quarterly meetings to take place in June 2006, September 2006, January 2007, April 2007, July 2007, etc."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider Proposed Operating Budget for FY 2006/2007 and CIP requests for FY 2006/2007 through FY 2010/2011 

Finance Officer Kim Kenny's memo dated May 26, 2006 was presented to the Board which read in part as follows:

"Public Hearing has been scheduled for the June 7, 2006, Board of Commissioners meeting to consider citizen input on the Town Manager’s recommended budget for fiscal year 2006 – 2007 as well as the Capital Improvement Program (CIP) requests for FY 06/07 through FY 10/11."

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 9:30 a.m.

Dave Masters, Nags Head resident; spoke concerning the Charter 5% franchise fee to be issued to the Town; according to the Finance Officer no funds have been received yet; he requested that the expected annual volume of approximately $80,000 be moved from its present position in the proposed budget and placed in same line item as the $2/month stormwater fee to be used solely for drainage issues; in other portions of the proposed budget, he questioned why overtime pay, internet costs, and career development costs were increased.

Mr. Masters also noted that the Governing Body remained steady with expenditures; he requested that he be furnished a copy of all changes made during workshops and any further changes that might be made prior to budget adoption.  

Mayor Cahoon directed staff to provide changes made to the proposed budget to Mr. Masters and to also include this information on the Town’s web site.  

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 9:41 a.m.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider the closing of a portion of Turnstone Avenue 

Town Attorney Ike McRee summarized his letter dated May 30, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"At the April 19, 2006 Board of Commissioners meeting the Board adopted the attached resolution entitled "A resolution of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head declaring its intention to consider the permanent closing of a portion of Turnstone Avenue".   

'A public hearing has been scheduled for the June 7, 2006 Board meeting after appropriate public notice and notification to adjoining property owners (see attached supporting information).

'Attached please find the following:

-
Supporting information for public hearing notice and notification to adjoining property owners

-
Proposed resolution entitled "A Resolution ordering the closing of Turnstone Avenue"

-
Map of Turnstone Avenue area

-
NCGS 160A-299. Procedure for permanently closing streets and alleys
'The process to close Turnstone Avenue as identified in the State Statutes is as follows:

-
Adoption of resolution declaring the Board’s intent and scheduling a public hearing


(resolution of intent adopted at April 19, 2006 Board meeting)

-
Advertisement for public hearing to be published for four (4) successive weeks


(published in Coastland Times on May 4th, 11th, 18th, and 25th)

-
Notice of the Public Hearing to be posted on Turnstone Avenue in two (2) places;


(posted by Public Works Dept in two (2) places on Turnstone Avenue during week of May 1, 2006)

-
Notice of the public hearing to be mailed certified or registered to surrounding property owners


(see attached supporting information - green certified cards have been returned)

-
Board may take action at the Public Hearing on June 7, 2006"

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing concerning the closing of a portion of Turnstone Avenue open at 9:41 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 9:41 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution to close a portion of Turnstone Avenue  as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

The resolution to close a portion of Turnstone Avenue, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"A RESOLUTION ORDERING THE CLOSING OF TURNSTONE AVENUE

'WHEREAS, on the 19th day of April, 2006 the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head directed the Town Clerk to publish the resolution of intent of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head to consider closing a portion of Turnstone Avenue in the Coastland Times newspaper once each week for four consecutive weeks and posting said resolution in two locations along said street advising the public that a public hearing would be conducted in the Town Hall at 9:00 a.m. on the 7th day of June, 2006; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town’s Board of Commissioners further directed the Town Clerk to notify by certified mail, all persons owning property abutting on that portion of Turnstone Avenue, proposed to be closed, enclosing with such notification a copy of the resolution of intent; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town Clerk has advised the Board of Commissioners that on the date directed she sent a letter to each of said abutting property owners by certified mail return receipt requested advising them of the day, time and place of the meeting, enclosing a copy of the Board of Commissioner’s resolution of intent, and advising said abutting property owners that the question as to the closing to said portion of Turnstone Avenue would be acted upon; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town Clerk has advised the Board of Commissioners that none of the letters so sent has been return undelivered; AND

'WHEREAS, after full and complete consideration of the matter and after having granted full and complete opportunity for al interested persons to appear and register any objections that they might have with respect to the closing of said street; AND

'WHEREAS, it now appears to the satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners that the closing of said street is not contrary to the public interest and that no individual owning property either abutting the street or in the vicinity of said street or in the subdivision in which said street is located, will as a result of said closing be thereby deprived of a reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property; AND

'WHEREAS, it appears to the satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners that the closing of said street will be in the public interest.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, meeting in regular session, that the portion of Turnstone Avenue located in the Whalebone Beach Subdivision as more particularly described hereafter, is hereby ordered closed and all right, title and interest in those persons owning lots adjacent to the street; such title, for the width of the abutting land owned by them, to extend to the centerline of the herein closed street in accordance with the provision of GS 160A-299(c):

'All that portion of Turnstone Avenue identified as Parcel 1:  Being Lots 8 & 9, Block 12, Lot 10 and South 19.94' of Lot 9, Block 19, and a portion of Turnstone Ave., Whalebone Beaches MB. 2, PG 203, Dare County Registry; and Parcel 2:  Being Lots 1 - 3 & 7 - 9, Block 11, Lots 1 - 4, Block 20, and a portion of Turnstone Ave., Whalebone Beaches, MB. 2, Pg. 203, Dare County Registry.

'The Town Clerk is hereby ordered and directed to file in the office of the Register of Deeds of Dare County a certified copy of this resolution.

'Upon motion duly made by Comr. Remaley and duly seconded by Comr. Oakes, the above resolution was duly adopted by the Board of Commissioners at a regular meeting held on the 7th day of June, 2006.    Upon call for a vote all Commissioners voted in the affirmative."

PUBLIC HEARING to consider site plan/vested right application for the Goodrich Office Building located at 111 Baltic Avenue 

Town Attorney Ike McRee explained that the Board acts as a quasi-judicial Board during the Public Hearing to consider a site plan/vested right application for the Goodrich Office building.  Town Clerk Carolyn Morris swore in those present who wished to speak:  Planner Andy Garman, applicant Eddie Goodrich, and Bo Taylor.

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development memo dated May 25, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"Eddie Goodrich has applied for a site plan/vested right amendment to add approximately 73 square feet of enclosed habitable area to his office building which was approved in November, 2005.  This area was originally shown on the building elevations as an exterior 2nd floor deck.  Staff has evaluated this proposal and determined that the addition of this square footage would require an additional parking space.  To address this requirement, Mr. Goodrich has submitted the attached letter which includes a recalculation of the number of employees in the building.  Previously Mr. Goodrich was approved for six employees and he now wishes to amend the site plan to be approved for four employees.  Mr. Goodrich has indicated that he has more detailed information on his employee count since the occupants of the building have now been confirmed.  No other issues have been identified pertaining to this zoning amendment.

'Staff would note that the employee parking requirement should not be specific to individual tenants at any point in time.  The parking should be based on what is adequate for a specific building and use regardless of the tenants.  Staff believes that the number of employees originally approved on the site plan is a more realistic representation of employee occupancy for a building of this size containing two separate offices.  While Staff has no objections to the increase in building square footage, Staff would recommend that the applicant revise the site plan to include an additional parking space and retain the original employee parking calculation.  

'Planning Board Recommendation

At their May 16th meeting, the Planning Board voted five to one to recommend approval of Mr. Goodrich’s site plan/vested right amendment.  Mr. Oaksmith cast the no vote."
Mayor Cahoon questioned if the amendment would tie to the building if sold and operated by new owners; Mr. Garman responded that it would not. 

Town Attorney Ike McRee asked if the applicant wished to speak. 

Eddie Goodrich, applicant; he explained that Bo Taylor will occupy the lower portion of his offices; number of six (6) tenants originally thought was wrong and he now knows that the number is four (4) - he can add additional parking spaces if required in the future; he is requesting to enlarge one office.

Bo Taylor stated that his business will occupy the lower portion of the proposed building; he affirmed the fact that there are three (3) employees in his offices; 12 parking spaces are sufficient; if there are any issues, complaints will probably be heard.  

Mr. McRee opened the Public Hearing for the general public at 10:02 a.m.  There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 10:02 a.m.

Comr. Oakes said that he felt 12 parking spaces for employees was sufficient.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to grant the request from applicant George Goodrich concerning an amendment to the Goodrich Office Building site plan/vested right to add square footage with no additional parking requirement as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which failed 2 - 3 with Mayor Cahoon, Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, and Comr. Gray casting the NO votes.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider zoning text amendment to Town Code Section 48-7 regarding the definition of “Restaurant” 

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning modification to the definition of "Restaurant".  

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated May 25, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"Planning and Development staff has prepared the attached proposed zoning ordinance amendment in response to comments and concerns arising from the review of a recent site plan for the expansion of an existing restaurant.  Last year the definition of “restaurant” was amended to place certain minimum requirements regarding seating, kitchen space, entertainment and other accessory uses.  The purpose of these additional requirements was to try to ensure that businesses permitted under the restaurant use category were in fact dining establishments.  One of the adopted definition requirements was that at least 20 percent of the gross building square footage of the restaurant be dedicated to food preparation areas.  This requirement did not originally contemplate, and therefore did not include the use of accessory restaurant buildings.  As presently written, the 20 percent food preparation area includes only those food preparation areas contained in the principal restaurant building.

'The proposed ordinance being presented would allow the food preparation area found in an on-site accessory building to be applied towards the 20 percent square footage requirement.  It additionally places a limit of how much square footage from an accessory building can be used when the 20 percent is calculated by adding the square footages of both principal and accessory building square footages.  While adding the square footage from both buildings would be permitted, in no event could the percentage of the food preparation area found in the principal building be less than 10 percent.

'Staff recommends the adoption of the proposed amendment and furthermore finds that the proposed amendment is consistent with the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000. 

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the proposed amendment and finds the amendment to be consistent with the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000."

Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 10:10 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 10:10 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning the modification of the definition of "Restaurant" to allow for a portion of the food preparation area to be located in an on-site accessory building as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

The ordinance concerning the modification to the definition of "Restaurant", as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider zoning text amendment to Town Code Section 48-407(c)(10) regarding multi-family standards for height, setbacks and public safety requirements 

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning multi-family standards.

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated May 25, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"Bo Taylor has applied for a zoning text amendment to modify certain conditions applicable to multi-family housing in the C-2 zoning district.  Specifically his request includes:

 

-
Currently, the setback for all multi-family structures is 1.75 times the height of the building.  Mr. Taylor is proposing to require only 25 foot setbacks for multi-family developments with eight units or less.  He is requesting a 40 foot setback from NC 12. 

-
He is adding language to the height section to specify that height is measured to the base flood elevation when the building is located in a flood zone. 

-
Similar to the recently modified hotel ordinance, Mr. Taylor is asking that we consider alternative life safety plans approved by the Public Safety Department in lieu of the 12' wide access around all sides of the building.

'Mr. Taylor states in his application that only six percent of currently developed land in Nags Head has been developed as multi-family.  According to the 2000 Land & Water Use Plan, a total of 132 acres within the C-2 General Commercial zoning district were physically developed during the 12 year period prior to the Land Use Plan analysis.  Out of these 132 acres, only one acre was developed as multi-family.  Compared to other uses such as retail or single-family residential, requirements for multi-family tend to be much more restrictive, and Staff attributes the lack of multi-family development to the Town’s multi-family regulations, most notable being the significant setback regulations.  

'The Town’s Vision Statement includes the following sentence:

“The Town of Nags Head is working to build a community with an economy based on family 
vacation tourism.   The base of that economy is a diverse supply of accommodations, primarily 
single-family homes but including hotel and multi-family dwelling units.”
'Additionally, Chapter 15 of the Land Use Plan also states that “the Town shall seek to encourage a wide range of compatible accommodations and housing densities for our residents, workers, and visitors.”
'It is clear based on development patterns over the past 15+ years that the policies in the Vision Statement and the Land Use Plan regarding multi-family structures are not being achieved with the current multi-family zoning regulations.  

'Currently there is a density requirement for multi-family developments.  For a multi-family project, a lot must be at least 26,000 square feet in area for the first three units and an additional 3,500 square feet of lot area for each additional unit.  Mr. Taylor is not proposing to modify this requirement.  Staff believes that modifying the setback requirement will increase opportunities for small-scale multi-family projects by allowing these projects to be accommodated on smaller lots.  On a 200’ x 200’ lot (slightly less than an acre) for a 40-foot high structure, this ordinance will allow the building footprint to be increased from 60’ x 60’ to 150’ x 150’.  This will open up to a much greater number of sites the potential for multi-family projects.  

 

'Because virtually no sites are currently being developed as multi-family, this ordinance amendment essentially allows small-scale multi-family projects to be developed at the aforementioned density requirement as established by the ordinance.  Staff believes this ordinance amendment will further the intent of the Vision Statement and Land Use Plan by allowing relatively low density multi-family projects.

'Staff will also note that the likely intent of the current multi-family ordinance was to restrict multi-family development by incorporating standards that would be very difficult to meet.  If the value of the Board of Commissioners is to limit opportunities for multi-family, Staff would suggest that the Board of Commissioners discuss changes to the land use plan that would more specifically address desired housing types.  

'Staff recommends approval of this ordinance and finds that the proposed amendment is not inconsistent or in conflict with the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000.
'Planning Board Recommendation

At their April 18, 2006 meeting, the Planning Board voted three to one to recommend denial of this ordinance."
Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 10:20 a.m.

Bo Taylor, applicant, distributed handouts to Board members; his customer has property that may be multi-family and he felt the standards needed to be modified; changes do not affect density, height - if built to top height, setbacks would be increased; current setbacks for multi-family still apply; he reviewed each handout as displayed with setbacks related to building height.

Dave Masters, Nags Head resident; he questioned if there was a request for additional heights above what is currently in the ordinance; if not, he has no issue with the proposed ordinance.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed.

Mr. Wilson in response to Mayor Cahoon stated that nothing in the proposal would increase building height already permitted for the use.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler feels additional information, i.e., results from Beach Road Committee is needed and she would like to postpone this issue until Fall 2006.

Comr. Oakes feels the proposal is a reasonable half-step for diversity within the Town; he feels it is time to adjust and make the Town more multi-family friendly and feels there will be more demand for this need.

Comr. Gray said he would like to wait until the findings of the Beach Road Committee are received. 

Comr. Remaley has no issue with the proposal except the need to protect the building with fire sprinklers.

Mayor Cahoon said that the Town has invested in the Beach Road Committee and she would like to see the proposal fit in with the Committee’s recommendations.

It was Board consensus to not take any action on the multi-family standards proposal at this time but to keep the proposal open for future consideration.  Town Attorney Ike McRee noted that the delay in consideration of the proposal should not get too far in the future as another public hearing may be needed to be scheduled.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Review of site plan expansion to RV’s Restaurant and construction of accessory building in conjunction with RV’s Restaurant - located at 7340 and 7344 S. Virginia Dare Trail respectively 


Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated May 26, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"Mr. Ralph Calfee representing Sugar Creek II & III, LLC, has submitted the attached site plan/permitted use application for an expansion to the existing RV’s Restaurant and construction of an accessory building (where the Wave Shack is currently located). The subject properties are a combined 1.58 acres located on the north side of S. Virginia Trail at 7340 S. Virginia Dare and 7344 S. Virginia Dare Trial.  

‘The following portion of this memorandum states and explains staff’s findings concerning compliance with each of these zoning ordinance sections.

‘48-7 Definition of Restaurant - Staff finding: Site Plan DOES NOT comply. 

Under this section, to qualify as a restaurant the ordinance states that the food preparation area must be at least 20% of the gross building square footage.  The applicant has addressed this requirement in Note # 30 of the site plan, however these calculations include areas of the proposed accessory building and the applicant is clearly relying on the accessory building to meet this requirement.  The definitional requirements of “restaurant” clearly limit the percentage of food prep area to the “building”, in the singular and not the plural.  Section 48-7 of the Code also clearly defines and differentiates between accessory buildings and principal buildings.  A principal building is a building in which the principal use is conducted, with the principal use in this particular application being restaurant use.  An accessory building as defined by the Code means a subordinate building which is clearly incidental to the principal building.  Reliance by the applicant on the accessory building to meet principal use requirements in this case is anything but incidental. The coupling of the principal and accessory buildings is absolutely essential in his request to comply with the minimum definition requirements of the principal use.  This linking of the principal and accessory buildings and uses to satisfy the requirements placed singularly upon the principal building and use is simply and plainly not allowed by the Code.   Therefore staff concludes that the proposal as submitted, does not comply with the basic definition of restaurant.  The accessory building is a distinctly separate building from the principal building and these two buildings cannot be considered one in the same.  The actual percentage of food preparation area within the principle building is 10.4%, just slightly over one-half the required 20%.

‘Note:  There is a public hearing today to consider a zoning text amendment to Town Code Section 48-7 regarding the definition of “Restaurant”.  If this zoning text amendment is approved the proposal will be in compliance with the definitional requirements of a restaurant as stated above.

‘Section 48-123 (b)1.- Nonconforming Structure with Conforming Use - Staff finding: the site plan DOES NOT fully comply.

This section states that proposed improvements on-site shall not exceed 50% of the Dare County Assessed Value of the existing building.  Note #31 as it appears on the site plan is non-responsive as it simply reiterates the regulations of the Town Code that costs will not exceed this dollar value.  The current tax value of the principal building is $438,500 and note #31 merely states that the cost of construction will not exceed $219,250 (50%).  However, no preliminary estimates or figures on the value of the proposed construction have been provided to substantiate the assertion that costs will not exceed $219,250.  Staff requests that compliance be demonstrated with a breakdown of estimated construction costs.  This is crucial in determining if compliance with commercial design standards architectural points is applicable.  The installation of sprinklers and associated infrastructure will be included in determining the dollar amount.   Additionally, while the applicant maintains that the principal and accessory buildings should be considered together for the purpose of meeting ordinance definitional use requirements as noted above, no such argument for the joining of the buildings for consideration of compliance with ordinance requirements governing nonconformities is being made.  If compliance with the definitional requirements of “restaurant” is dependent on including the area of the accessory building, then the costs incurred with the construction of the accessory building must be incorporated in the 50% dollar amount.  Staff has made multiple requests for the construction cost breakdown and values in order to make the required findings of compliance with Section 48-123(b).  To date this information has not been provided by the applicant.

‘Section 48-124 (2) – Nonconforming Site – Staff finding: the site plan DOES NOT fully comply.

All parking and related buffering and drive aisles required by the expansion of the restaurant and construction of the accessory building must be fully compliant.  As presented, the applicant is proposing to utilize existing nonconforming parking and one drive aisle from another separate site and former retail use building to satisfy the parking requirements of the expansion of the existing restaurant site and use.  Staff has consistently recommended, and the Board has consistently approved, that site improvements (parking, lighting, buffering, etc.) required by new construction and use expansion must be compliant improvements.  Kelly’s Restaurant is an excellent example for comparative use and site plan purposes.  Over the years Kelly’s has applied for a number of expansions to the existing structure, and each approval has been dependent on compliance with the parking regulations, including an allotment of conforming parking spaces for the approved expansion.  Staff finds that the reliance on transferring nonconforming parking located on a now separate parcel and for a separate former retail use is not allowed by the ordinance and would be a departure from previous site plan approvals.

‘Section 48-121(a) clearly states, “It is the intent of this chapter to allow nonconformities to continue until they are removed but not to encourage their survival”.  Staff submits that allowing a site nonconformity from a previously separate site that was utilized by a completely different use (retail) is in fact perpetuating the survival of a nonconformity in the extreme by allowing nonconformities to be transferred to a wholly different site and use.  The language states that nonconformities may continue to exist until they are “removed”.  What the applicant is proposing to do is to remove and “relocate” a site nonconformity.  The applicant wants to be afforded a right that is simply not part of the ordinance and therefore is not expressly permitted.  Existing nonconformities, whether they be lot, use, site, and/or structure nonconformities are not a bundle of development rights which may be shuffled around on any single lot or from site to site.  Just as a nonconforming building too close to an east side property line cannot be relocated an equal distance too close to the opposite west side property line of the site, a nonconforming parking space on the east side of the site cannot be relocated or otherwise reassigned to the west side of the site.

‘Additional Notes

A note has been placed on the site plan that was not there for Planning Board Review indicating that existing pavement within the 64/264 right of way will be replaced with turfstone, and to replace the existing island with turfstone for the length of the proposed entrance.  

‘As shown on the site plan two of the three turfstone areas in the right-of-way are curbed, staff feels that the eastern portion of turfstone in the right-of-way shall also be curbed.

‘There are no sheets C-3 and C-4 in plans 
‘The following portion of this memorandum states and explains staffs findings concerning compliance with comments made by town officials.

‘Public Safety

It is the recommendation of Public Safety and the Town Engineer that the turfstone located in the right of way adjacent to South Virginia Dare Trail be either removed or physically blocked to effectively eliminate parking as well as designated and signed as a "No Parking Tow Away" Zone.  This area is hazardous as it is likely to block sight angles/triangles.  Such signage shall be located and installed as directed by public safety and shall include all areas.

‘Fire

Approval of plans as submitted with the requirement of a water flow test and inspection of the sprinkler system once installed.  

‘Public Works

Having the building on a sprinkler will require a minimum 4-inch dedicated fire service line, with a double-detector check valve assembly in a vault at the R-O-W.  This 4-inch line will require a road bore under US 64/264, as the Town's watermain is on the south side of the road at this location.

‘Town Engineer

The 10’x20’ loading berth, upon further review, has been accepted and potential conflict with off-street parking and loading spaces has been resolved based on a schedule of activities.  The disposition of the turfstone pavers within the right-of-way as well as “no parking” signage is being negotiated with NCDOT.

‘Please see the attached memo and e-mails for comments made by Bissell Engineers dated April 27, 2006, April 18, 2006 and April 13, 2006 for additional information.  

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends that the attached site plan application be denied due to the deficiencies identified above, including noncompliance with definitional requirements of restaurant (unless resolved by proposed ordinance amendment), reliance on nonconforming parking for new construction, modifications to effectively eliminate parking in the right-of-way, and an overall lack of sufficient information to determine full compliance.  Staff finds that the attached application does not comply with the minimal zoning standards for the proposed use.  

‘If the Board of Commissioners does decide to recommend approval of this application, Planning Staff asks that included in the approval action be a requirement to provide staff with an As-Built Survey and Elevation Certificate for both buildings prior to issuance of Certificate of Occupancy.  

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At its April 18th, 2006 meeting the Planning Board reviewed the attached site plan/permitted use application.  They voted unanimously to recommend that the application be approved.”

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the site plan for RV's Restaurant with the following conditions:  The Town is to work with the State to leave the turfstone materials on site for drainage purposes; Staff is to be provided with an as-built survey and elevation certificate for both buildings prior to issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy (CO); The State is to be contacted concerning their recommendation for the site triangle area for safety reasons.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on Beach Nourishment

 - Presentation by Steve Miller, Regional Sales Mgr Baltimore Dredges, LLC

 - Review of Emergency Project "Fact Sheets"

The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"At the June 7, 2006 Board of Commissioners meeting, Steve Miller, Regional Sales Manager from Baltimore Dredges, LLC will provide a brief presentation on dredges for Board information and discussion.  

'Attached please find the handout provided by Comr. Remaley and Comr. Gray at the May 17, 2006 mid-month meeting. 

'In addition, Town Manager Seth Lawless will discuss fact sheets provided by Tim Kana from Coastal Science and Engineering which are also attached."

Presentation by Steve Miller, Regional Sales Manager Baltimore Dredges, LLC

Comr. Remaley noted the Town Beach Nourishment Committee report at a previous Board meeting.  One of the options discussed was purchasing a dredge to do the work necessary and to possibly lease the  equipment to other agencies.  He introduced Steve Miller, Regional Manager from Ellicott Dredges.

Steve Miller from Ellicott Dredges of Baltimore, Maryland; the company is basically an equipment supplier; basic construction of a dredge is that it is a very large pump; all of their equipment is currently being used and if requested now, it would probably be two (2) years before one would be available.  Contractors are their customer base.   To help the Town set up a comprehensive program in Oregon Inlet it would involve canal/inlet dredging/pumping out sand and pipelining it up the beach with booster pumps along the way; there are four (4) major dredge companies.  Mr. Miller stated that he would try to obtain some real time costs for the Town’s dredge program.  Mr. Miller stated that costs including dredge equipment, labor, etc. would probably be in the $50 million range.

Mr. Miller explained that he would talk to his engineers in order to determine an operating and engineering breakdown of costs for the Town to make a more informed decision; he expects to be able to obtain results during the second week in July.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon thanked Mr. Miller for his presentation.

Review of Emergency "Fact Sheets" 

Town Manager Seth Lawless updated the Board on the "Fact Sheets" prepared by Tim Kana of Coastal Science Engineering (CSE) which summarize many of the issues/questions heard during CSE presentations concerning the emergency project; if the issue should go to the voters for a bond referendum, the timeline would be July 1st.

Town Manager Lawless was asked to find out how much the 1% sales tax has generated or will generate for the County and to bring this up at the Shoreline Protection Commission meeting.

Comr. Gray stated that he does not feel Nags Head can go it alone and time should not be wasted scheduling a referendum; he feels the answer is the use of federal funds but he does not see the funds coming any time soon. 

Comr. Remaley agreed with Comr. Gray and stated that the decision needs to be made by the citizens.

Comr. Gray suggested that the Board wait until after the November 2006 election for the Town to contact the Dare County Board.

Comr. Oakes feels the people need to have the opportunity to make a decision. 

Mayor Cahoon asked Board members to contact Dare County Board members to urge them to make a decision at their next meeting which is prior to the Town's next Board meeting.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that she believes more formal communication is needed.  Mayor Cahoon agreed and said that she would draft a letter requesting a decision from the Dare County Board prior to the Town's next Board meeting.

NEW BUSINESS

Discussion of streetlights in South Creek Acres Subdivision - request by resident Jerry McManus 

Town Attorney Ike McRee summarized his memo dated June 1, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“This memorandum addresses issues related to the street lights in South Creek Acres Subdivision and the request an officer of the development corporation, Jerry McManus, that the Town of Nags Head accept responsibility for the maintenance and operation of the street lights. In preparation for this memorandum I have reviewed the recorded plats entitled in part “Hollywood Beach Lot Recombination” recorded January 8, 1987 and “South Creek Acres, Hollywood Beach, Phase II” recorded on August 21, 1987,  the Declaration of Protective Covenants for South Creek Acres, a letter from former Public Works Director Skip Lange, the Nags Head Subdivision Ordinance, and the Nags Head Street Light Policy adopted on May 4, 1994.

‘At the time South Creek Acres Subdivision was developed the Nags Head Subdivision Ordinance required that the developer construct or provide street lights, supports and related electric wires and conduits.  (now Section 18-93, Code of Ordinances). The ordinance provided minimal standards for street lights which included separation between lights, location of street lights at each intersection or street, the type of light, lumens and poles.  The ordinance further required “[I]nstallation shall be on the street right-of-way.” (now Section 18-116, Code of Ordinances).  Finally, the ordinance required that the developer dedicate street lights, supports and related wiring or conduit to the town.  All improvements that were offered to the town but rejected would revert to the subdivider except those that were rejected for failure to meet construction and design specifications.  In that event, the rejected improvements were required to be reoffered for dedication when brought up to design standards.  Failure to reoffer dedication within six months of initial rejection required forfeiture of the subdivider’s bond.   (now Section 18-94, Code of Ordinances).  At the time that South Creek Acres was approved there was no other ordinance provision that provided for the town to accept responsibility for street light maintenance or operation. 

‘Review of the relevant plats shows that South Creek Acres was approved with an 18 foot  private access easement for property owner ingress and egress to lots within the subdivision.  Street lights are also shown located on private property rather than a public street right-of –way.  It is my understanding that after research of relevant town records and Board of Commissioner minutes the Town Clerk is unable to find that the street lights were offered for dedication to the town or that the Board of Commissioners accepted an offer of dedication for the street lights.  The note on the plat related to street lights provides that as proposed the street lights were “[T]o be constructed to meet approval of the Town of Nags Head.”  There is no indication of street light dedication, town acceptance or compliance with ordinance standards set forth above.     It therefore appears that the plan of development for South Creek Acres was for all improvements such as access ways and street lights to remain privately held and maintained.  As additional support for that conclusion the Declaration of Protective Covenants provides in paragraph 15 provides for the creation of South Nags Head Lot Owners Association, Inc.  Paragraph 15.a. provides that:

‘The purpose of the said Association is the operation and maintenance of the private entrance road, the community lights, maintenance of the common areas and, upon consent of the majority of the members of the Association, the Board of Directors may 
assess for capital improvements of the common areas.  (Emphasis added.)

‘In his request that the town assume responsibility for the street lights, Mr. McManus includes a letter from then Public Works Director Skip Lange to North Carolina Power dated February 8, 1990 in which Skip Lange “accepts” on behalf of the town the energy costs for the South Creek Acres street lights.  Mr. McManus also includes a written statement from Skip Lange dated April 14, 2006 in which Skip Lange states that “the  Town had a policy of assuming the energy costs of streetlights installed by developers one year after installation.”  However, as stated above there was no ordinance providing for the town’s assumption of street light maintenance and operation unless dedicated and accepted by the Town.  In addition, the Board of Commissioners apparently did not adopt such a policy until May 4, 1994 or approximately seven years after the South Creek Acres subdivision plat was approved and recorded.  A review of the policy reveals that the general policy requires the location of all street lights on public rights-of-way maintained by the Town of Nags Head unless alternative arrangements are agreed to by the Town.  To date, it is my understanding that the Town has not agreed to any alternative arrangement and thus South Creek Acres does not currently meet the criteria for the Town of Nags Head to accept responsibility for maintenance or operation of street lights in residential areas existing on May 4, 1994.  A copy of the policy is attached to this memorandum.

‘There has been a suggestion that because former Public Works Director Skip Lange “agreed” to accept the energy cost for the South Creek Acres street lights that the Town is obligated to accept such cost.  From a legal perspective, without  ordinance, policy or delegation of authority from the Board of Commissioners, Skip Lange did not and could not bind the Town to any agreement or arrangement.   SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to North Carolina law a contract or agreement must be entered into by a person with authority to contract on behalf of the town.  Because there was no apparent authority for Skip Lange to bind the town to any agreement the Town is not bound by any purported agreement with the developers of South Creek Acres or North Carolina Power..  (See L & S Leasing, Inc. v. City of Winston-Salem, 122 N.C. App. 619, 471 S.E.2d 118 (1996); Community Projects for Students v. Wilder, 60 N.C. App. 182, 298 S.E.2d 434 (1982)).  In addition, N.C. Gen. Stat. §159-28(a) provides that all contracts or agreements requiring the payment of money must contain a preaudit certificate, signed by the town's finance director, in the following form:

"This instrument has been preaudited in the manner

required by the Local Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act.



______________________



Finance Director"

‘The purported agreement or letter from Skip Lange to North Carolina Power does not contain the required certificate.  Without the required certificate any obligation of the "is invalid and may not be enforced." (See N.C. Gen. Stat. §159-28(a); L & S Leasing, Inc. v. City of Winston-Salem, 122 N.C. App. 619, 471 S.E.2d 118 (1996); Watauga County Bd. of Election v. Town of Boone, 106 N.C. App. 270, 416 S.E.2d 411 (1992)).

‘In conclusion, the Town of Nags Head does not have any legal obligation for the maintenance or operation of street lights in South Creek Acres.  The Board of Commissioners may accept the street lights in its discretion upon offer of dedication and pursuant to the Street Lighting Policy agreeing that it will accept lights not located in a public right-of-way.  In that event the Board should carefully consider (1) problems associated with maintaining improvements when no legal access is available to the Town and (2) whether the offeror has legal authority or standing to make the offer of dedication.”
Applicant Jerry McManus and his attorney Linda McCown were present.

Mr. McRee stated that he believes that the Town has no legal obligation in this issue; he noted that the Board does have the authority to take on the responsibility of the streetlight maintenance if desired. 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion that the Town, starting today, take over the street light payments in the S. Creek Acres Subdivision.  The motion failed for lack of a second.

Preliminary Land and Water Use Plan survey results

Planner Andy Garman introduced Scott Silsdorf from Parsons Brinckerhoff who compiled the Land and Water Use Plan survey results.  Mr. Silsdorf provided a brief powerpoint presentation on the public survey results on the Town's CAMA Land and Water Use Plan.   The memo from Planning and Development staff dated May 30, 2006 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Since January, Staff and the Land Use Planning Committee have been working together to administer a survey to all Nags Head property owners and registered voters.  The survey is a tool to solicit broad public opinion on land use related issues in Nags Head, and will ultimately be used to assist the Land Use Planning Committee and the Board of Commissioners in developing policies in the plan.  The Town received slightly more than 1,000 responses, which represents close to 20 percent of the population surveyed.  The Land Use Planning Committee has collectively reviewed the results and is ready to begin developing a vision statement which is scheduled to be adopted by the end of August.  

‘Attached is a brief description of the survey process as well as the draft final results.  Also included is an outline of the presentation that will be provided to the Board on June 7th.  Staff looks forward to reviewing this with the Board at the June 7th meeting.”
Mayor Cahoon pointed out that the responses were very interesting and shows the changing demographics of the Town; she suggested a possible reduction in the size of the survey as she is aware of some who did not fill it out because of its length.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon thanked Mr. Silsdorf and staff for their work on the survey and the results compilation.

Consideration of proposed amendment to Town Code Chapter 32, Storm Reconstruction - Temporary Waiver of Permit Fees for Storm Related Reconstruction

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated May 25, 2006  which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed ordinance to amend Section 32-3(c), Hurricane and storm reconstruction, Moratoriums, to add a provision for a temporary ninety (90) day waiver of zoning and building permit application fees.  This ninety (90) day period would begin at the ending date of a storm event building moratorium when permit applications could once again be received by the Department of Planning and Development.  The waiver of application fees would be limited to applications for the repair and replacement of actual structures as they existed prior to the storm event.  Any proposed new or expanded construction beyond what existed prior to the storm event would be subject to all applicable fees.

‘On October 1, 2003 the Board of Commissioners took action in the form of a motion to waive building permit fees for a period of 60 days for structures damaged or destroyed by Hurricane Isabel.  The proposed ordinance being presented would automatically convey this same type of temporary waiver of fees by Code.  Should the Board want to permanently institute this waiver of fees after storm event moratoriums, then the proposed ordinance would be an efficient and timely way to accomplish this.  Should the Board want to decide this type of matter on a case by case basis, then the adoption of the proposed ordinance is not recommended.”

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning waiver of permit fees for storm-related reconstruction as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning waiver of permit fees for storm-related reconstruction, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

No new information was presented by Town Attorney Ike McRee.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Update on Town Fourth of July Fireworks Display

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron provided an update on the Fourth of July Fireworks display which is scheduled for Nags Head Pier on July 4th at 9:25 p.m. with a rain date of July 5th.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon thanked Pier owners Andy and Lovie McAnn for their generosity.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler expressed the Town's appreciation to the McCann’s.

Mayor Cahoon asked Chief Cameron to talk to the McAnn's again about the possibility of acceptance of a donation from the Town. 

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Update on Jennette's Pier Advisory Committee meeting 

Town Manager Seth Lawless summarized his report on the May 31, 2006 Jennette's Pier Advisory Committee meeting which read in part as follows:

"The Committee 

1.
Advisory Committee held 1st meeting May 31st at Aquarium

2.
Chair elected next meeting, appointees are asked to serve 3 years

3.
Meetings as needed until project underway, then quarterly

4.
Committee is to provide advice and input on the construction and operation of the facility

'The Structure

5.
1000 foot pier, 24 ft high, 12,000 sq ft pier house - hardy plank siding

6.
pier house will be two stories, 2nd story banquet hall to seat 250 people.  No plans for a restaurant, 
probably soft drink machine, packaged sandwiches w/microwave and other over the counter snacks.  
No alcohol.

7.
constructed of concrete pilings, concrete deck, wooden hand rails

8.
Pier house proposed to be moved back approx. 40 ft. westward from current location

9.
Preliminary plans call for two-story fish tank using ocean water, educational exhibits, meeting rooms

10.
Stormwater component, filtering pond/retention basin w/discharge to Town catfish farm property

'Financing

11.
Bonds to be issued by the State w/debt service being satisfied from operating budget.  The plan is for the aquarium budget to be supplemented by a $2.5M appropriation during the current session of the General Assembly.  Comr. Sadler and I were told that this proposal has passed the Senate and is under consideration by the House.  Income from the facility will be used for operations.

'Timeline

12.
Formal plans presented to Advisory Committee mid-July

13.
Demolition in the Fall

14.
Construction begins January 07

15.
Complete and opening Spring 08

'Obstacles

CRC variance required

Parking, existing cottages - open issue, encouraged contact with Town Planning Dept. ASAP"

Town Manager Lawless was asked to find out if alcohol is allowed for special events held at the pier.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Charter 5% tax

Town Manager Lawless said that he has discussed the Charter 5% franchise tax with the Finance Officer and the Town expects to be paid quarterly - 75 days after the end of March or on June 16th; the amount anticipated is approximately $19,000.  

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Beach Nourishment Lobbyist Contract

Town Manager Lawless informed the Board that the Marlowe and Co. beach nourishment lobbyist contract expires the end of June 2006.  

Mayor Cahoon - Jennette's Pier Advisory Council

In response to Mayor Cahoon, Town Manager Seth Lawless stated that regularly scheduled meetings have not been established for the Jennette's Pier Advisory Council - they are scheduled to meet on an as-needed basis. 

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Cahoon - New Town Facility Fee

Mayor Cahoon asked Board members to consider a new Town Facility Fee for bike path construction.  

Comr. Oakes pointed out the possibility that this fee may fall under a Recreation Facility Fee.

Mayor Cahoon - Schedule for final Budget Workshop

It was Board consensus to schedule the last Budget Workshop, prior to the June 21, 2006 mid-month meeting, for Monday, June 19th at 2 p.m. in the Board Room.  Mayor Cahoon stated that she anticipates adoption of the final budget for FY 06/07 to take place at the Wednesday, June 21, 2006 Board meeting.

Mayor Cahoon - Beach Nourishment Legislation

Mayor Cahoon asked Town Manager Lawless to see if legislation has been introduced for beach nourishment - one privately and one publicly funded.  She suggested contacting Sen. Basnight's office.

Mayor Cahoon - Invitation to Town birthday and dedication of Fire Station

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon invited everyone to the dedication of the new Fire Station #21 in South Nags Head at 8806 S. Old Oregon Inlet Road on Wednesday, June 14, 2006 at 3:00 p.m.  The Town's 45th birthday will also be celebrated.

Mayor Cahoon asked Town Clerk Carolyn Morris to call each former Board member to extend a special invitation to the June 14th events.   

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Oakes - Commercial activity across from Historic Cottage Row

Comr. Oakes mentioned the issue brought forward by Mr. Horton of the Historic Cottage Row at the May 3, 2006 Board meeting concerning the commercial activity proposed for the property across from the Historic area.

Mayor Cahoon agreed to include this item on an upcoming Board agenda for discussion.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Stormwater survey and public hearings

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler mentioned the stormwater surveys mailed by the Town and reminded the audience about the stormwater Public Hearings scheduled for tomorrow, June 8, 2006 at 2 p.m. and at 7 p.m. in the Board Room.

Public Works Director Dave Clark also encouraged everyone to fill out the one-page stormwater survey received in the mail which will help Town staff prepare a complete list of areas in the Town with stormwater drainage issues.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Proposed budget

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler commented on the proposed budget and the request from David Masters during Audience Response.  She questioned if the Board should consider Mr. Masters' request that the Charter franchise tax be placed in the Town stormwater fund.

Town Manager Lawless said that the Charter funds come at a good time to relieve some of the stresses in several of the General Fund revenue sources.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - YMCA program

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Town Manager Lawless said that he had additional information concerning the YMCA program "We Build People" which he would bring forward during the next Budget Workshop.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - School zone at Nags Head Elementary

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler encouraged everyone to contact NC DOT concerning the lack of a school zone on US 158 in front of the Nags Head Elementary School.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Gallop Funeral Home

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned if it was necessary for the Town to have a rotation policy in place for Gallop Funeral Service to transport dead bodies.  

Chief Cameron said that dead bodies belong to the State Medical Examiner and not the Town and he will work with the Town Attorney to make sure any action taken is correct.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Chief Cameron that there is no official stand that the Board needs to take at this time.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Lobbyist contract

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler noted the expiration of the beach nourishment lobbyist contract with Marlowe & Co. - the end of June.

Comr. Gray - Nellie Myrtle Pridgen Museum

Comr. Gray said that he and Town staff have met with Chaz Winkler concerning the Nellie Myrtle Pridgen Museum.  A plan is to be submitted to the Town by Mr. Winkler. 

Comr. Gray - Zoning Ordinance Review Committee

Comr. Gray reported that Planning Director Tim Wilson will present six (6) proposed zoning ordinance changes for consideration by the Board at the June mid-month meeting. 

Comr. Remaley - Upcoming Government Access Channel Committee meeting

Comr. Remaley stated that he and Public Information Officer Roberta Thuman will be attending a Government Access Channel meeting next week.  One of the issues to be included for discussion is the scroll at the bottom of the Channel 20 screen.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:    Comr. Gray made a motion to adjourn to a June 21, 2006 mid-month meeting at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 3:32 p.m.







_______________________________







Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________
Mayor:

___________________________



M. Renée Cahoon































































1
19

